
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, October 1st, 2013.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member
Mr. Jim Creighton, Board Member

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning  



*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have one change to the agenda tonight.  We are removing PB 2-12 which was a request for an extension of the Final Plat approval for Valeria.  However, they have satisfied all the conditions and the Plat is now signed so they are removed from the agenda tonight.
Mr. John Klarl stated and filed.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated signed and filed. 



*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF AUGUST 6, 2013 & SEPTEMBER 3, 2013
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated ask for a motion to adopt the minutes of the meeting of August 6th and September 3rd.
So moved, seconded. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated I have a few corrections.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE
PB 20-06     a.
Letter dated September 16, 2013 from James W. Teed Jr. requesting the 10th 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Picciano Subdivision located on Maple Avenue.
Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion to approve Resolution 41-13.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
PB 9-99       b.
Letter dated September 17, 2013 from Linda Whitehead, Esq. requesting the 8th 90-day time extensions of Final Plat approval for the Furnace Dock Inc. Subdivision located on Furnace Dock Road.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we approve Resolution 42-13 approving the request.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
PB 43-06     c.
Letter dated September 18, 2013 from Ron Wegner, P.E. requesting the 5th 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Ryan Subdivision located on Watch Hill Road.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I’ll move that we adopt Resolution 43-13 approving the request.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
*



*



*
RESOLUTION
PB 13-13    a.
Application of Brookfield Resource Management Inc., for the property of 2114 APR, LLC, for the renewal of a Junkyard Special Permit for property located on the east side of Albany Post Road (Route 9A) 500 feet north of Dutch Street as shown on a drawing entitled” Brookfield Resource Management Site Plan” prepared by Nosek Engineering dated October 22, 2010 (see prior PB 9-09).

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we approve Resolution 44-13 for a 3-year extension.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it’s a 3-year renewal, yes.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING (ADJOURNED)

PB 12-08    a.
Application of Post Road Holdings Corp. for Site Development Plan Approval and a Tree Removal Permit for the construction of  a 10,350 sq. ft., 2-story mixed use building with retail below and 6 apartments above on a 1.08 acre parcel of property located on the east side of Route 9A, approximately 120 feet south of Trinity Avenue as shown on a 8 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Post Road Holdings Corp” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P,C, latest revision dated June 19, 2013 and on a 2 page set of architectural drawings entitled “Proposed Exterior elevations & Proposed Floor Plans for Post Road Holdings Corp.’ prepared by Gemmola & Associates” latest revision dated June 20, 2013.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I think there’s still work to be done on this application.  Since there’s nobody in the audience which is to comment on this public hearing – Madame Chairman I move that we adjourn this public hearing to our next meeting of November the 5th. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked staff did do a site inspection with NYSDOT right?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes, that’s right.  I’m just waiting for some calculations from Tim Cronin’s office just to verify the adequacy of the sight distances that’s proposed.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so it’s mostly in reference to sight distance on the…

Mr. Ed Vergano responded that’s correct, otherwise everything else is fine.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated since I keep bringing up about seeing another Site Plan, could we have it for the next meeting then?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded absolutely.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked what do you want to do about that?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes, you’ll get it.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so we adjourning this to November 5th.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 

PB 7-13      a.
Application of Frontier Development, for the property of William W. Geis, for Site Development Plan Approval and a Wetland Permit for a retail development of two buildings totaling 11,460 sq. ft. with associated parking, landscaping, stormwater and other site improvements for property located 3025 E. Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a 17 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan Approval Drawings, Shoppes on the Boulevard” prepared by John Meyer Consulting latest revision dated July 17, 2013 (see prior PB’s 15-96, 30-97 14-03 & 8-11).

Mr. David Steinmetz stated good evening Madame Chair, members of the Board, David Steinmetz from the law firm of Zarin and Steinmetz here representing Frontier Development.  I knew the matter was being carried on tonight’s agenda.  I know there were some discussion of it at last week’s work session and I came largely to answer any questions that were prompted by the work session and to determine if there’s additional work that the Board would like us to do in advance of the November meeting.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well, in fact we did have a few minutes to discuss this in terms of some of the things we’d like to see done.  I think we’re all kind of looking for a way to get this access drive – at least get it in some way that we can kind of be satisfied with it to some degree.  I don’t think anybody’s going to be 100% satisfied but we’d like to try that and then we also want to talk about the actual Site Plan.  We’ve been so focused on the access road that we really haven’t spent much time talking about the Site Plan itself. 

Mr. David Steinmetz stated we would be delighted for the Board to make comments on the Site Plan.  I should say, and I mean to say in my opening – you all I think received a memo indicating that we received the, although the Zoning Board was not formally able to vote because of SEQRA we received their acknowledgement that they intend to support a positive vote on all of the Variances with the exception of the Variance required for two interior signs that would have faced one other on the two buildings.  As far as the applicant’s concerned we were successful in front of the Zoning Board, that went well and now we would like to come back, address the Site Plan, and as the Chair indicates, get you comfortable and satisfied with the safety and the functionality of the interconnection to the internal Cortlandt Town Center loop road. 
Mr. Steven Kessler asked have we heard anything back from the DOT yet on their visit?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded no we haven’t.  At the Picucci site visit last week we did have a chance to speak about this application with the resident engineer and he had mentioned that as they mentioned at the work session that they may not even opine on the connection to the ring road.  They may only go as far as evaluating the impact that this proposal would have on the traffic signal.  I called the Director of the Department, he called me and I called him back and we haven’t connected yet, so hopefully I’ll hear from him this week and we’ll be able to get a better understanding as to what exactly it is they’re going to be evaluating. 

Mr. David Steinmetz stated and so the Board is aware, my client and I continue to ride out traffic engineer, Richard Pearson from John Meyer Consulting, to see if he can elicit a response from DOT and we’re kind of hearing the same thing.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and then, with respect to the discussion at the work session, Bob, this is the area up there that you were thinking – that’s the internal road where you would come out from Home Depot.

Mr. Robert Foley stated that’s the idea would be -- Loretta had thought of it, I had brought it up a while ago a stop sign someplace but I wasn’t sure then what the discussion evolved into.  Perhaps some kind of a traffic signalization that could be tripped by the volume of cars that could be waiting coming out of the Frontier access to get onto the road to cross the one lane and therefore it could stop some cars up on the straight-a-way portion of the loop road, whether it’s with a flashing red light or whatever.  The idea would be to make a safe egress out of the Frontier or Geis site and to be able to cross that questionable lane to get into the center or left turn lane.  Cars wouldn’t be whipping around that curve which actually looks a little more extreme than the diagram there when you’re there.  If they could be stopped further back on the loop roads’ straight-a-way whether it’s with an electronic red light or whatever you call it, a flashing red light…

Mr. David Steinmetz stated if I may Mr. Foley so I understand because I wasn’t at the work session.  First of all, and I’ve driven it many times so I’m trying to picture it, there are no stop signs -- and just so we’re all clear, we’re talking about the T-intersection at the top right?  There are no stop signs there currently, correct?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded not on the ring road.  For coming out of Home Depot you have to stop.

Mr. David Steinmetz asked there is a stop sign there on the right lane exiting the left side of that drawing?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated so there’s one stop sign at that three-way intersection effectively.

Mr. Robert Foley stated and it’s problematic pulling out of there during the busy time of the day.

Mr. David Steinmetz asked is it Mr. Foley or is it the Board’s suggestion that somebody explore installing a stop sign – no actually I thought you were talking about the right lane, yes thank you over there – exploring a stop sign over there that would calm traffic or slow traffic coming out of the loop road. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I think a number of us are looking at that.  

Mr. James Creighton stated or some device, whether it be a stop sign or – there was even discussion of tables of whatever works best, obviously you’re going to have to deal with the -- it’s not just the applicant who would be looking at that but the owner of Acadia…

Mr. David Steinmetz stated absolutely, it’s not the applicant.

Mr. James Creighton stated there’s something that can be done, I think, to make that even more safe and depending on how well it works that might make it easier for all of us to look at this application, see that connection into the link road work.

Mr. David Steinmetz asked Mr. Vergano do you have any intention of questioning Town’s traffic consultant or our traffic consultant for any suggestions?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes, I have a call into him as a matter of fact. 

Mr. David Steinmetz stated I think having them looking into that issue and report back would be helpful to all of us. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated the bottom line here is we need better sight distance which is why I’m personally evaluating the feasibility, maybe abandoning all or part of the existing conservation easement.  I think the removal of the vegetation, at least at that one corner, closer to the egress point where it’s shown on the diagram would be a benefit to the general public.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated and I don’t have the notes with me but I thought that both the Town’s consultant and Frontier’s consultant had concluded that with the clearing that was approved by Acadia we would meet ash toe standards…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated they were talking about a thinning out of or just pruning what’s there – I’m talking about actually eliminating trees and shrubbery or whatever it is…

Mr. David Steinmetz stated might benefit the community regardless, understood.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and there was also Mr. Kessler and a couple of others are concerned about the turn lanes that DOT is working on.  There was some concern, I think Steve can explain it better than I but there’s a sense that if these things don’t align in a certain way we still would have a problem with it.  I think you wanted to see whether or not they’re going to really be able to work on that in connection with before – I think you wanted before…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated this is the issue of not just the stripping of the lanes but also increasing the radius on Route 6 for that left hand turn for the 26 feet or something – is that the number?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded it would actually be 30 feet: two 15-foot lanes.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated my take-away from both Mr. Kessler’s comments, Mr. Foley’s and the Board’s general sentiment about the issue, I think I would like to come back at the next meeting with our traffic consultant.  I think it would be probably a good idea if the Town’s consultant was here as well and if you guys have Site Plan comments that you want to share tonight, terrific, if not, then we would really like to cover any internal Site Plan issues at the next meeting.  I’ll make sure my client is here for that meeting because we’re at an important crossroads and we’d very much like to move forward. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated and the idea of an electronic red signal is two-fold; it would help alleviate a problem coming out of Home Depot road, give a break there, and then also perhaps solve the problem of having a safe egress out of the Geis site.  Again, it would be tripped – I think that could be done, by the volume of traffic perhaps queuing up at the Geis site. 
Mr. Ed Vergano stated that’s the thing I’ve got to talk to our consultant about. 

Mr. David Steinmetz stated and we’ll explore that. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are you ready to start talking about the site itself, the Site Plan or did you want to wait a month?

Mr. David Steinmetz responded I’d prefer to do that at the November meeting, that’s perfectly fine. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m not sure that everybody’s ready right at the moment. 

Mr. David Steinmetz asked are there staff comments on the internal Site Plan issues or is that also next month?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no, we did a review memo a little while ago.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the only thing I have and we can discuss it in November, is when you’re coming in on the loop road to go into the Geis site.  It looks like there isn’t enough room for cars going particularly fast coming around the bend to come into the site to react quick enough to anything like a distraction internally in that first part of the parking lot.  There wouldn’t be any parked cars (in the way)  It doesn’t look like there is.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it might a garbage dumpster though. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated in other words, you could come whipping around to come into Geis and all of a sudden you’re confronted with something, whether it’s another car in there…

Mr. David Steinmetz stated we’ll have our full team here for the November meeting.  Whatever progress I can encourage our team to make with the Town off line we’d certainly encourage our traffic consultant to confer with Mr. Canning. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked will anybody be running by the parking to Acadia on this issue?

Mr. John Klarl responded I think they are talking to Acadia.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated no but I mean – as to whether they’re going to be…
Mr. John Klarl stated I think they have a common attorney.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated I certainly will carry the message back to Acadia that I’ve heard – the message first needs to be carried to Frontier who likely will encourage me to carry the message to Acadia.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated that’s my point.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated by the time I get back here in November, and I have a feeling staff will hear from me well in advance with the reaction that we get so I’ve heard it loud and clear with both ears so-to-speak.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just for the record, the work session is on a Wednesday, it’s Wednesday, October 30th not Thursday because Thursday is Halloween.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated glad you said that, okay.  No Halloween party at the Board’s work session?  Boy that could have been interesting.  So, the work session on Wednesday the 30th, thank you for letting me know. 

Mr. John Klarl stated and Mr. Steinmetz alluded to it, but maybe someone should make a motion to receive and file the Zoning Board of Appeals memo?

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re going to get there.  We didn’t get there yet.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion on this application that we receive and file the memo from the Zoning Board of Appeals and also refer this back to November 5th meeting. 

Seconded.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re referring this back to staff actually. 

With all in favor saying "aye." 
Mr. David Steinmetz stated see you next month.

PB 2-13      b. 
Application of Earthcon Equipment and Realty Inc. for Site Development Plan approval and a Wetland Permit for a garden supply center located at 2279 Crompond Road (Route 202) as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan, Prepared for Eathcon Equipment and Realty Inc.” prepared by Ciarcia Engineering, P.C. latest revision dated August 20, 2013 (see prior PB 5-07).

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated Ciarcia Engineering representing Earthcon Equipment and Realty, the applicant.  We had prepared a plan and received staff comments that we responded to.  I think we addressed the comments and hope that we could set this up for a public hearing. 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t know about the Board but I have a question here upon looking at the drawing.  I’m not quite following something here, the equipment here, we are lay people and I’m not sure what it is you’re putting here: a hollow thing preditor – what is that?

Mr. Dan Ciarcia responded it the lighting.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated door hinge reflector, mounting…

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated we have a couple of them mounted on the existing poles.  It’s actually on the Dayton property [inaudible] to mount it on the existing utility poles on the property just to the east. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I guess a hydrant is really just a hydrant where it says “yard hydrant.”

Mr. Dan Ciarcia responded right it’s just the yard hydrant for [inaudible] required purpose to have it on site.  We already have where it was extended onto the property.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and one final thing for me, I’m not a big advocate, people will tell you, of chain link fencing.  Where is that fencing going to go?

Mr. Dan Ciarcia responded the fencing right now is up around most of the site.  The only place where we’re proposing to alter it is along the right-of-way that serves the properties in the rear and over there we’re using it because it’ll be exposed to the right-of-way is the concrete blocks that will be used to construct the material bins.  It’s a chain link fence with the slats on it to just sort of obscure the concrete blocks.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked okay, so it’s going all around the whole site then?

Mr. Dan Ciarcia responded there’s a chain link fence completely around the site coming out.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what about across the front?

Mr. Dan Ciarcia responded there’s a chain link fence.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m trying to see if I see it here.  Is it on the drawing?

Mr. Dan Ciarcia responded it’s on the property line. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I don’t see it.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t see it either.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there’s a gate across the road.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so Dan that might have to be shown.  You can see where the gate is but it doesn’t show it extending.

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated the fence pattern does drop out so I’m not sure – but there is a fence across the entire front.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we were not recommending a public hearing yet.  The discussion was to do the site inspection.

Mr. James Creighton stated but we were discussing the possibility of a site visit.  I guess one of the questions we had was how long are the state vehicle is going to be there sort of using the site the way it’s being used.  There’s a concern that we might not be able to see what we want to see with all the activity on the site.

Mr. Kevin Fraioli stated I’m the owner of the property.  There’s talking about having all the binder done and all the main work done by the end of the year and they’re talking about coming back early in the spring putting the final top coat on.  Towards the end of year most of those trucks should be out of there because they don’t need them anymore so they’ll bring them to the yard in Yonkers.

Mr. John Klarl stated it would be a pretty busy site if the Board went out on November 3rd.
Mr. Kevin Fraioli responded I think so.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated what we had sort of discussed is, I’m not as confident as the applicant that they’ll be out by November 3rd but we can go ahead and schedule the site inspection and then with a week or so notice if it’s still all filled up with the stuff as you say, you won’t really be able to get a good sense of where the bins are going and where the building is going or the trailer so you’d have to reschedule it. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked then what is the point?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded the applicant…

Mr. Kevin Fraioli stated you’d probably be better off in December.  Could you go to December?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I would rather wait until we can see.

Mr. Kevin Fraioli stated if they’re not cleared out by then, we’ll wait again.  I’ll let you know in advance.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so one thing you can do is simply refer this back.  I’ll put it on the agenda for November and then we can schedule the site inspection for December.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked Mr. Creighton did you get all that because we’re changing things up a little bit here?
Mr. James Creighton responded I think I did.  Madame Chair I move that we refer this item back to staff and we’ll consider at the November meeting whether to schedule a site inspection for December time frame. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. James Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we adjourn.


*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 5, 2013

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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SYLVIE MADDALENA

Dated: November 7, 2013
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